STRATEGIC STUDIES QUARTERLY Missile Defense and the Nuclear Posture Review

As missile defense capabilities have matured, they have become widely recognized for their contribution to broad strategic objectives and the US nuclear posture. The growing significance of missile defenses has been more broadly reflected in major national and military strategy documents across the last several administrations.¹ A capstone Joint Staff publication singles out missile proliferation as a challenge to US military strategy and notes that a strategic posture "predicated on global agility requires the ability to protect against such a threat."² The 2001 Nuclear Posture Review (NPR) proposed a "new triad" in which conventional forces and nuclear strike forces represented one leg, active and passive defenses the second, and responsive infrastructure the third. Although the 2010 review did not retain the new triad vocabulary, the concepts and connections persisted and expanded, as did the prospect for missile defense to enhance deterrence and strategic stability. The 2017 NPR should give renewed attention to the role of missile defense in achieving and supporting deterrence, assurance, and damage limitation goals. Given the desire to reduce reliance upon nuclear means of deterrence, missile defense and conventional strike will likely remain central to the US strategic posture.

In January 2017, President Trump issued a National Security Presidential Memorandum on Rebuilding the U.S. Armed Forces, directing the secretary of defense to conduct several reviews of military and security policy. These included a new NPR to "ensure that the United States nuclear deterrent is modern, robust, flexible, resilient, ready, and appropriately tailored to deter 21st-century threats and reassure our allies," and a Ballistic Missile Defense Review (BMDR) to "identify ways of strengthening missile-defense capabilities, rebalancing homeland and theater defense priorities, and highlighting priority funding areas."³

The presidentially directed reviews are also being conducted in a statutory context. The National Defense Authorization Act for fiscal year 2017 contained several provisions bearing directly on the relation of missile defenses to such larger objectives. One section amended the

This essay is adapted from a contribution to Keith B. Payne and John S. Foster, et al., *A New Nuclear Review for a New Age* (Fairfax, VA: National Institute Press, 2017).

1999 National Missile Defense Act with a policy statement broadening the policy objectives for missile defense. Changes include the description of future missile defenses as "effective, robust and layered," emphasizing the importance of these attributes because the character of emerging threats is not static but rather "developing and increasingly complex." The new language also broadened the object of defense to include not only US territory but also "allies, deployed forces, and capabilities." Another section of the same law mandated a review of missile defeat policy, strategy, and capability, including the relationship of deterrence to missile defense and defeat capabilities. Together, these several directives represent a ripe opportunity to evaluate and adjust US missile defense efforts.

The Strategic Environment: A Missile Renaissance

The forthcoming nuclear and missile defense policy review process will begin in part with an intelligence assessment of the ballistic and cruise missile threats to the United States. Today, the United States and others face threats from missiles carrying both nuclear and conventional payloads. Despite various nonproliferation and counterproliferation efforts, the spread and evolution of such technologies are instead producing a kind of "missile renaissance."

This new missile age of sorts is characterized by technological, commercial, and geopolitical trends contributing to a surge in the global supply and demand for a spectrum of unmanned, high-precision, and high-velocity delivery systems, including:

- guided and unguided rockets, artillery, and mortars;
- supersonic and long-range subsonic cruise missiles with improved guidance and evasion;
- guided and maneuvering reentry vehicles;
- depressed trajectory ballistic missiles;
- ballistic missile improvement in range, survivability, and mobility;
- anti-ship missiles of various kinds;
- missile-boosted hypersonic glide vehicles; and
- missile-boosted anti-satellite weapons.

In sum, this missile renaissance represents "a complex and nearly continuous threat spectrum across the characteristics of altitude, speed, propulsion type, and range."⁴ As such, it has generated increased global supply and demand for missile countermeasures, both strike capabilities and air and missile defenses. Missiles have been used in numerous conflicts, sometimes with significant effect. The single greatest loss of American life during Operation Desert Storm came when a single Scud missile hit a US barracks, killing 27 and wounding 98.⁵ In the ongoing Yemen conflict, quasi-state actors successfully used an anti-ship cruise missile to attack an Emirati ship, and another single missile strike reportedly killed 60 Saudi, Emirati, and Bahraini military personnel.⁶ In June 2017, Iran fired a number of solid-fueled ballistic missiles into Deir el-Zour, Syria, targeting Islamic State militants.⁷ Precision-guided cruise and ballistic missiles have now become a significant means of denying access to a particular defended area.⁸

The unprecedented rate of North Korean missile testing over the past several years represents both an improvement in capability and a desire to acquire intercontinental ballistic missiles (ICBMs), an intent recently made explicit by Kim Jong-un.⁹ Should Pyongyang develop and begin serial production of an ICBM capable of threatening the US homeland, it could strain the level of homeland defenses currently fielded. Iran also continues to develop and test long-range missiles, working to improve their accuracy, range, and survivability. Iran appears to be putting more emphasis on solid-fueled rockets, permitting greater promptness and mobility. Russia continues to develop and conspicuously display more sophisticated conventional cruise missiles that threaten NATO.¹⁰ China, too, has fielded the DF-21 "carrier killer," the DF-26 "Guam killer," and many other shorter-range ballistic and cruise missiles as part of its anti-access and area denial strategy. Of course, both Russia and China also possess formidable arsenals of ICBMs capable of delivering nuclear weapons to the US homeland.

These and related trends contribute to the growing sense that missile defenses can support deterrence rather than undermine it. Whereas during the Cold War the United States codified virtually unmitigated vulnerability to Soviet missiles with the 1972 ABM Treaty, today there are simply too many missile-armed actors and too much uncertainty to forego defenses. Over 28 nations now possess ballistic missiles, and virtually no intelligence assessment suggests the threat is declining.¹¹

In the face of these new and emerging missile threats, demand for ways to counter them continues to grow. Recent years have seen demonstrated successes across all four families of systems currently deployed by the United States today: Patriot, the Aegis Weapon System, Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD), and Ground-based Midcourse Defense (GMD). Systems abroad include Israel's Iron Dome, David Sling, and Arrow programs; France's SAMP/T; and the nascent MEADS program being developed and under consideration by Germany. THAAD is also now operated by United Arab Emirates (UAE), and the Aegis weapons system has expanded to a number of partners. Russia likewise deploys the evolving S-300/S-400 family, and China the HQ-family.

Just as air superiority has long formed a major tenet of US operational planning, missile defenses may become a larger component of the defensive counterair mission. The expansion of missile defense capabilities and capacity, and their integration into operational planning, will lead beyond a mere responsive instrument to a more comprehensive and holistic effort.¹²

For good reason, the past several administrations have shared a discomfort about remaining wholly defenseless against ballistic missile attack. The refusal to rely on purely offensive deterrence or accept strategic vulnerability with countries like North Korea seems certain to be retained, but additional action will be required to maintain a defensive posture that outpaces such threats. A separate question concerns Russia and China. The 2010 BMDR observed that long-range homeland missile defenses would be used against missile attack from "any source," but also noted that interceptor capacity is insufficient to defeat large-scale attacks and furthermore is not "intended to affect the strategic balance" with Russia and China. The potential for active air and missile defenses might again be examined, however, to enhance the overall deterrence relationship with these actors as well.

Contributions to Deterrence

Perhaps the primary contribution of missile defense to US strategic posture concerns deterrence. The proliferation and advance of missile capabilities in the hands of potential adversaries creates real challenges for maintaining stability and deterring attack. The 2001 NPR observed that "offensive capabilities alone may not deter aggression in the new security environment of the 21st century," a critical part of the ratio-

nale for the withdrawal from the ABM Treaty. Even while declining to deploy national missile defense in 2000, President Clinton noted its potential: "Such a system, if it worked properly, could give us an extra dimension of insurance in a world where proliferation has complicated the task of preserving the peace."¹³ The 2010 NPR likewise cited "conventional military preeminence and continued improvements in U.S. missile defenses" as means to reduce reliance upon nuclear weapons to deter nonnuclear attacks.¹⁴

While not substituting for the unique deterrent value of nuclear and other strike forces, missile defenses can contribute to deterrence in at least four ways: improving crisis stability, raising the threshold for attack, buying time and creating options for decision makers, and supporting military operations.

Crisis stability. Missile defenses may improve crisis stability by providing the United States courses of action other than preemption or retaliation. In the days prior to North Korea's 2006 Taepodong-2 launch, some former senior officials recommended a preemptive US strike against the North Korean missile site.¹⁵ The existence of a limited US homeland missile defense capability, however, provided President Bush with an alternative to preemptively striking North Korea's launch facilities. Such a defensive posture creates options for decision-makers that can contribute to stability. A more recent example of missile defense contributing to crisis stability occurred in October 2016, when two or more anti-ship cruise missiles reportedly were fired at the USS Mason as it sailed off the coast of Yemen. Instead of being hit, the ship employed defensive systems and was unharmed.¹⁶ Absent these active defenses, the United States could have been drawn further into the conflict. Instead, the United States was able to assess what had taken place and limit its response to a reprisal with a cruise missile strike.¹⁷

Raising the threshold for attack. Missile defenses also serve the purpose of raising the threshold for aggression for an adversary wishing to pursue coercive escalatory threats or actual strikes against the United States. Denying adversaries a "cheap shot" option against the American homeland or military forces may deter them from taking such actions. Missile defenses therefore can change the calculus of potential adversaries. They can create uncertainty about the effect of an escalatory threat or attack and thereby help thwart adversary escalation strategies.

Buying time and creating options. Missile defense also buys time and creates otherwise unavailable options for decision-makers. Even limited and imperfect defenses create time and space for diplomacy or to attrite adversary missile forces with other means.¹⁸ In so doing, pressure to strike adversary launchers prior to launch is thereby relaxed.¹⁹ Difficulties of Scud hunting during the Gulf War demonstrated that relying on preemption alone, in addition to potentially creating instabilities, may be unreliable, especially if an adversary deploys mobile missiles.²⁰

Supporting operations. While deterrence rests in part upon the perception and the credibility of threats, it also requires the perceived technical ability to execute deterrent threats. Point defense of strike assets, air bases, aircraft carriers, or points of debarkation can ensure the possible introduction and surging of forces into a theater.²¹ The 2010 BMDR notes this more tactical quality by observing that missile defenses support "military freedom of maneuver, by helping to negate the coercive potential of regional actors intent on inhibiting and disrupting U.S. military access in their regions."²² The presence or absence of such tactical advantage can have a strategic effect. An adversary's recognition that defenses help shape conflicts in a favorable manner for the United States can thus help deter conflict. In the words of Herman Kahn, "Usually the most convincing way to look willing is to be willing."²³

Other Potential Goals for Supporting Deterrence

In terms of more specific deterrence goals, future decision-makers will have to identify a set of goals for both smaller powers like North Korea and Iran and larger powers like Russia and China. In both cases, objects of defense might be either broader territorial defense or more targeted point or preferential defenses for military bases, strategic forces, or select highly populated areas.

One possible path would be to retain a bifurcated strategy and posture similar to that currently in force, which would involve near-complete vulnerability of US territory and military forces to Russian and Chinese missiles, even of limited quantity, and relying upon an offense-dominant posture to deter such major powers. At the same time, the United States could continue to work to outpace Iranian and North Korean missile threats, retaining an advantageous and relatively defense-dominant position relative to short- and long-range missiles from both.

Alternatively, the objects of US missile defense efforts could be revised to include protection against not only attacks from North Korea and Iran, but to provide a "thin" defense against certain kinds of limited missile attack from whatever source, including Russia and China. This level of protection, as noted above, could contribute to the deterrence of coercive escalatory threats or attacks. Such a posture could prioritize protection for US population centers or for nuclear and other strategic forces so as to enhance strategic stability. The objectives of homeland defense also might be expanded to include non-ballistic missiles. Hypersonic boost-glide vehicles have recently garnered more research and development attention, but progress has been slow and much remains to be done. There also remains virtually no capability to defend against cruise missile attack on the National Capital Region. Potential options for modifying the goals of missile defense efforts upwards include:

- Increased protection of US territory and population against a limited attack from whatever source, thereby raising the threshold for attack, coercion, or blackmail. Indeed, previous US missile defense architectures have focused on thin territorial defenses or point defenses to support deterrence and enhance strategic stability, such as Sentinel and GPALS.
- Defense for NATO and other alliance territory, or perhaps preferential defense of military forces, against cruise missile and short-range ballistic missile attack—what is sometimes called "theater" missile defense. One person's theater missile defense is another's national missile defense, however, and even "nonstrategic" and limited missile defenses could support the strategic defense of NATO or other allies. Such an architecture might prioritize air or sea ports of debarkation/embarkation to enhance deterrence by making more credible the surging of allied forces in the face of Russian aggression.²⁴
- Defense of US nuclear and other strategic forces against ballistic, cruise, and maneuvering glide vehicles in the interest of improving survivability and thereby enhancing deterrence. This might include additional air and missile defense protection of SSBN ports, bomber bases within the United States and abroad, or ICBM fields, as well as other passive defense measures. Previous US missile defense architectures have focused on this limited defensive goal, including Safeguard and LoADs.

Assurance

A second objective that missile defense complements in the US nuclear posture is the assurance of allies. The viability of US security commitments presupposes that the United States will remain willing and able to come to the defense of its allies and avoid becoming decoupled from them. In this respect, both defenses of the American homeland and regional defenses can support assurance. In the absence of defenses, the United States might have to face the proverbial choice between trading New York for Berlin, or Los Angeles for Taipei. Military action against regional threats from Libya and Iraq, for instance, might have carried a significantly greater degree of risk had they possessed intercontinental-range missiles. Even some limited protection of the United States against longrange missile blackmail might therefore stiffen American resolve. Such a risk to the basic international order and US projection of power informs the long-standing US opposition to Iranian and North Korean ICBMs. By reducing the costs of conflict with an ICBM-capable adversary, strong homeland missile defenses can improve the credibility of US security guarantees to allies.²⁵

Regional defenses likewise can support the assurance of allies facing significant threats from states armed with missiles. The 2010 NPR noted that missile defenses reinforce regional security architectures by assuring nonnuclear allies and partners of the US security commitments, thereby helping to dissuade them from acquiring nuclear capabilities of their own—a point repeated in the 2010 BMDR.²⁶ Greater assurance and protection of allies may reduce pressure to yield to adversary threats and correspondingly may become increasingly important in the context of continued proliferation and Russian and Chinese expansionism. The 2010 NATO Strategic Concept also established missile defense as a core Alliance mission.²⁷ Defenses for NATO territory as well as other US forces deployed abroad can directly support allied confidence in the seriousness of US presence in a militarily credible way.

The deployment of THAAD to South Korea, for instance, will help protect the survivability and credibility of US and ROK retaliatory forces. In a similar manner, increased air defenses in Eastern Europe as part of the European Reassurance Initiative raise the cost of attack on alliance forces. The expense, military significance, and even symbolism of such systems may even serve, along with other presence, as a tripwire to help deter aggression.²⁸ Increased defenses for Saudi Arabia, the UAE,

and others in the Gulf may similarly provide assurance in the face of Iranian missiles.

Restrictions on the numbers, locations, and capabilities of missile defenses in Europe are sometimes floated as an attractive bargaining chip for Russian cooperation on arms control, but the Bush and Obama administrations carefully avoided formally including restrictions on missile defense in such agreements. The 2010 NPR specifically excluded missile defenses from arms control negotiations, preserving the value of missile defense to regional deterrence and assurance.

Furthermore, the cooperative process of developing and deploying missile defense systems helps build stronger alliance relationships and gives the United States a larger perceived stake in the security of allies.²⁹ Stronger relationships can in turn contribute to a sense that strategies to split regional coalitions are likely to fail, deterring their use.

With these benefits increasingly recognized by allies and combatant commands, demand for US missile defense forces is outstripping their supply. One possible way to alleviate strain on US missile defenses in a crisis is increasing acquisition of such capability by allies and partners. Japan has acquired its own Aegis BMD capability, and the UAE became the first nation other than the United States to deploy THAAD. Besides the United States, 12 other nations deploy and operate Patriot. All this serves to augment joint force projection while demonstrating alliance solidarity.

Damage Limitation

A third goal served by missile defenses is damage limitation in the event deterrence should fail.³⁰ Escalation by means of missile attack could occur against forces or allies within a region, or against the US homeland. Protection against missile attacks can both discourage an adversary from escalating a conflict and provide a kind of insurance against attack. Missile attacks occur with considerable speed, and other means of limiting damage may be unavailable. Should an adversary believe it can escalate its way out of a conventional conflict by nuclear or other means, missile defenses can buy protection for societal targets in some scenarios and time for other US forces to be brought to bear.

Missile defense can also provide protection in the event of an accidental or unauthorized missile attack. The 1999 National Missile Defense Act declared it US policy to defend its territory against limited ballistic missile attack, whether "accidental, unauthorized, or deliberate."³¹ Such concerns emanated in part from the prospect of a rogue commander after the dissolution of the Soviet Union, but a similar prospect could recur with another unstable or failing regime, perhaps with the delegation of launch authority down to field commanders. While the 2016 NDAA revision dropped the reference to "whether accidental, unauthorized, or deliberate," a policy of missile defense adaptability should presuppose it within the pursuit of effective, robust, and layered homeland and regional defenses.

To be sure, the purpose of missile defense is not to merely sit and play catch but rather to support the larger strategic objectives of the United States. Missile defenses can especially support the defeat mission with improved integration of strike and defensive means, both left- and right-of-launch (or, alternatively, after an initial missile attack but before subsequent attacks). On this topic, the fiscal year 2017 National Defense Authorization Act includes a provision for a missile defeat review report by the Department of the Defense and the Joint Chiefs of Staff, to include a review of capability, policy, and strategy with respect to:

- (1) left- and right-of-launch ballistic missile defense for-
 - (A) both regional and homeland purposes; and
 - (B) the full range of active, passive, kinetic, and nonkinetic defense measures across the full spectrum of land-, air-, sea-, and space-based platforms;
- (2) integration of offensive and defensive forces for the defeat of ballistic missiles, including against weapons initially deployed on ballistic missiles, such as hypersonic glide vehicles; and
- (3) cruise missile defense of the homeland.³²

This report may serve to force better integration of missile defense into operational planning and in turn inform future missile defense requirements.

Missile defenses do not exist in a vacuum but rather should be integrated with the growing spectrum of US military force, including strike capabilities to counter missile threats prior to launch. A joint staff publication has observed that defeating missile threats prior to launch is the preferred means of countering missile threats, but such means are not a substitute for active and passive defenses.³³ As former vice chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff Adm James Winnefeld noted in 2015, "While we would obviously prefer to take a threat missile out while it's still on the ground, what we would call left-of-launch, we won't always have the luxury of doing so. And because it's our policy to stay ahead of the threat, we don't want there to be any doubt about our commitment to having a solid right-of-launch capability."³⁴

In 2013, former Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff Gen Martin Dempsey made a similar point in *Vision 2020*: "While these offensive actions can attrite portions of the air and missile threat, they cannot assure complete negation," and as such "both active and passive defenses and offensive actions against air and missile threats should be part of the initial focus of every war plan."³⁵

"Active and passive defenses will not be perfect," noted the 2001 NPR, nor can defenses alone prevail, yet even imperfect defenses increase flexibility, help manage and mitigate risk, and support the overall effectiveness and credibility of military operations.³⁶

Shortfalls in the current BMDS include limitations with kill vehicle reliability and gaps in sensor coverage, most notably with the absence of a space-based sensor layer for persistent birth to death tracking and discrimination. Such overhead persistent coverage would close current gaps in terrestrial radar coverage, currently highly dependent on a handful of forward deployed TPY-2s and upgraded early warning radars.³⁷ A spacebased sensor layer has been a feature of every missile defense architecture for the past five administrations, but none have been fielded, with the exception of two demonstration satellites. Missile Defense Agency (MDA) officials have recently emphasized the importance of making "a broader shift from a terrestrial-based system to a system that primarily plays from space in the next couple of years."³⁸ Fielding a space sensor layer and renewing the space test bed for interceptors could dramatically improve performance across the BMDS and open new options for interceptor coverage.

Connected to damage limitation is the potential goal of dissuading adversaries from acquiring or fielding certain missile capabilities, a form of threat reduction. Such a strategy attempts to impose more costs upon the missile attacker than on the defender. The prospect of a relatively advantageous defensive posture position against long-range ICBMs from North Korea or Iran could, in principle, discourage their investment of scarce resources in such capabilities. Defenses for NATO, GCC partners, and other Asia-Pacific allies might likewise discourage investment in short- or intermediate-range missiles.

The effectiveness of dissuasion, however, seems uncertain in some difficult cases. Despite the success record of Israel's Iron Dome defenses against rockets and mortars from Hamas and Hezbollah, for instance, considerable effort continues to be devoted to stockpiling, improving, and employing these relatively unsophisticated forces. Without greater insight into Iranian or North Korean deliberation on resource allocation, the potential dissuasive effect of missile defenses remains difficult to assess. North Korea and Iran continue to advance their missile programs, and thus far, the cost imposition has weighed just as heavily upon their neighbors to acquire missile defenses. Despite considerable progress, missile defenses appear not to have yet persuaded proliferators that missiles are, or will become, ineffective instruments. At this relatively late stage in their missile programs, the proliferation of defenses may not dissuade Iran or North Korea but could discourage other states from following a similar path. Dissuasion of further progress may require significant integration of active defenses with other strike forces to communicate a readiness to fight and win a conflict with such regional powers.

The Path Forward

Several types of action should be considered to help improve the contributions of missile defense to US deterrence, assurance, and damagelimitation goals. Such steps include not merely capability, capacity, and reliability improvements but also adjustments to policy, doctrine, and concepts of operation. The scope of such changes will of course be informed, limited, and ultimately determined by the overall national security strategy, new threat assessments, and resource limitations.

At the level of policy, the objectives of missile defense efforts might be formulated to pursue effective, robust, layered, and adaptable homeland and regional missile defenses designed to outpace developing and increasingly complex ballistic and cruise missile threats. Such a shift would move from a sharp ballistic missile defense focus to integrated air and missile defense more broadly. Such efforts potentially could be expanded to include some capability of protecting US territory and military forces against cruise missile or ballistic missile attack from any source, whether accidental, unauthorized, or deliberate. Alternatively, increased active and passive missile defenses could be focused more specifically on improving the survivability of nuclear forces and other strategic capabilities, thereby enhancing deterrence and strategic stability. Efforts abroad might include increased integrated air and missile defense capability for US and allied forces in Europe and other regions to protect against cruise missiles and short-range ballistic missiles.

In terms of the current program of record, natural next steps may include incremental or block development of all four families of interceptor capabilities—GMD, THAAD, Aegis/Standard Missile, and Patriot. Other steps would improve efforts across the BMDS, for both homeland and regional protection. Continued maturing of missile defense includes integrating it into operationally realistic plans and building resilience for a challenging environment. Such measures include improving the survivability and graceful degradation of kill vehicles, interceptor sites, sensors, ground and support systems, and the broad missile defense enterprise to hostile environments and direct attack. Specifically for homeland defense, the flexibility, capability, and reliability of today's GMD homeland missile defenses can be improved with a redesigned kill vehicle, more energetic and selectablestage boosters, multi-object kill vehicles, and the ability to employ a shoot-look-shoot firing doctrine.

To outpace emerging threats and retain the ability to adapt to adverse future developments, Ground-based Interceptor (GBI) capacity should be expanded beyond the 44 currently intended for 2017, both for operational and testing spares and the number operationally deployed. Readiness efforts for an East Coast site should be continued, but construction of such a site should be weighed against alternative and more flexible concepts, including transportable GBIs and an alternative interceptor underlay for area defense. Additional sensors may also be required to track missile threats from the Middle East and to address gaps for missiles traveling from southern trajectories or from sea-launched cruise or ballistic missiles.

Even if a relative rebalance should be made in favor of homeland defense, regional missile defense should not be decreased. One potential way to achieve more cost-effective regional defenses is with new and more imaginative concepts of operation to permit more flexible and survivable capabilities, such as more distributed launcher deployments, increased mobility, a network-centric architecture, and mixed-load launchers.³⁹

Some areas of focus would yield broad benefits across every aspect of the BMDS, homeland and regional defense alike. Research and development efforts for compact lasers and other directed energy weapons could ultimately revolutionize the missile defense toolbox and in the near term improve capability with such concepts as lasers mounted on high altitude unmanned aerial vehicles within range of boosting ballistic missiles. Doctrinal and planning priorities might include greater integration of left-of-launch missile defeat efforts with active and passive defenses, as well as improved integration of active defenses within the joint force and interoperability with allies and partners.

Perhaps the single most significant development to improve regional and homeland defense alike would be a space sensor layer for persistent "birth-to-death" missile tracking and discrimination. The vantage point of space will be especially important not only for ballistic threats but also for hypersonic boost-glide vehicles in the high endo-atmosphere. Finally, in terms of institutional readiness to organize for missile defense efforts, MDA's special acquisition authorities should be retained to maximize flexibility and responsiveness. Congress and the Department of Defense should also correct the continued decline of research and development funding necessary to outpace growing threats.⁴⁰

These and other steps will go a long way to improving missile defenses and further weaving them into planning and operational concepts. The role of missile defense in prosecuting US strategic objectives has grown over the past two decades and will likely continue to grow. The evolution of integrated air and missile defenses against a wide spectrum of threats holds considerable promise to improve flexibility and resilience in a highly dynamic strategic environment. Much remains to be done, however, to actualize this potential and further integrate them into the larger security and deterrence architecture. **SSQ**

Thomas Karako

Senior Fellow and Director Missile Defense Project Center for Strategic and International Studies

Notes

1. See, for example, National Security Strategy of the United States (Washington, DC: The White House, September 2002); National Strategy to Combat Weapons of Mass Destruction (Washington DC: The White House, December 2002); Department of Defense, Ballistic

Missile Defense Review Report (Washington, DC: Department of Defense, February 2010); Department of Defense, *Nuclear Posture Review Report* (Washington, DC: Department of Defense, April 2010); Martin E. Dempsey, *Joint Integrated Air and Missile Defense: Vision* 2020 (Joint Chiefs of Staff, 5 December 2013); Department of Defense, *Strategy for Countering Weapons of Mass Destruction* (Washington, DC: Department of Defense, June 2014); Department of Defense, *Quadrennial Defense Review* (Washington, DC: Department of Defense, 2014); Barack Obama, *National Security Strategy of the United States* (Washington, DC: The White House, February 2015); and Department of Defense, Nuclear Posture Review (Washington DC: Department of Defense, December 2001).

2. Martin E. Dempsey, *Capstone Concept for Joint Operations* (Joint Chiefs of Staff, 10 September 2012), 12.

3. Memorandum No. 2017-02282, 82 Fed. Reg. 8983, 1 February 2017, https://www .federalregister.gov/documents/2017/02/01/2017-02282/rebuilding-the-us-armedforces. Department of Defense Press Release, "DOD Announces Commencement of the Nuclear Posture Review," 17 April 2017, https://www.defense.gov/News/News-Releases/News -Release-View/Article/1153992/dod-announces-commencement-of-the-nuclear-posture -review/; Department of Defense Press Release, "Pentagon Announces Start of Ballistic Missile Defense Review," 5 May 2017, https://www.defense.gov/News/Article/Article/1174502 /pentagon-announces-start-of-ballistic-missile-defense-review/.

4. The Missile Defeat Posture and Strategy of the United States – the FY 17 President's Budget Request: Hearing before the House Strategic Forces Subcommittee, 114th Cong. (14 April 2016) (statement of Rear Adm Edward Cashman, director, Joint Integrated Air and Missile Defense Organization).

5. R. W. Apple Jr., "War in the Gulf: Scud Attack, Scud Missile Hits a U.S. Barracks, Killing 27," *New York Times*, 26 February 1991, http://www.nytimes.com/1991/02/26/world/war -in-the-gulf-scud-attack-scud-missile-hits-a-us-barracks-killing-27.html.

6. Rory Jones and Ahmed al Omran, "Houthi Rebels Kill 60 Coalition Soldiers in Yemen," *Wall Street Journal*, 5 September 2015, http://www.wsj.com/articles/houthi-rebels-were-behind -attack-that-killed-45-u-a-e-soldiers-in-yemen-1441446816.

7. Nasser Karimi and Jon Gambrell, "Iran Calls Missile Attack on Syria Militants a Wider Warning," *Washington Post*, 19 June 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/middle __east/irans-revolutionary-guard-strikes-syria-for-tehran-attacks/2017/06/18/0c764970-549f -11e7-840b-512026319da7_story.html?utm_term=.1292521a9320.

8. Ralph Bouton and Richard Balmforth, "Russian Cruise Missiles Target Syria," Reuters, 20 August 2016, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-syria-aleppo-idUSKCN10U1EE; and Bilal Y. Saab and Michael Elleman, "Precision Fire: A Strategic Assessment of Iran's Conventional Missile Program," *Atlantic Council Issue Brief* (September 2016), http://www.atlantic council.org/publications/issue-briefs/precision-fire.

9. Tony Munroe and Jack Kim, "North Korea's Kim Says Close to Test Launch of ICBM," Reuters, 1 January 2017, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-northkorea-kim-idUSKBN14L0RN.

10. Roger McDermott, "Moscow Pursues Enhanced Precision-Strike Capability," *Eurasia Daily Monitor* 14, no. 1 (17 January 2017), https://jamestown.org/program/moscow-pursues -enhanced-precision-strike-capability/.

11. Steven Lambakis, *The Future of Homeland Missile Defenses* (Fairfax, VA: National Institute Press, 2014), 2.

12. Archer Macy, "Next Steps in Missile Defense: Future Directions" (speech, Center for Strategic and International Studies, Washington, DC, 7 April 2015), https://www.csis.org/events/next-steps-missile-defense.

13. William Clinton, "Remarks by President Bill Clinton on National Missile Defense" (speech, Georgetown University, Washington, DC, 1 September 2000), http://www.armscontrol .org/act/2000_09/clintonnmd.

14. Department of Defense, Nuclear Posture Review Report (2010): vii.

15. Ashton Carter and William Perry, "If Necessary, Strike and Destroy," *Washington Post*, 22 June 2006, http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2006/06/21 /AR2006062101518.html.

16. "USS Mason Launches Three Interceptors to Defend against Yemen Cruise Missile Attack," *Missile Threat*, 13 October 2016, https://missilethreat.csis.org/uss-mason-launches-three -interceptors-defend-yemen-cruise-missile-attack/.

17. Ibid.

18. Joint Integrated Air and Missile Defense: Vision 2020, 3.

19. Keith Payne, "Post-Cold War Deterrence and Missile Defense," Orbis 39, no. 2 (Spring 1995): 201–23, http://doi.org/bkqq9m.

20. William Rosenau, "Chapter 3: Coalition Scud Hunting in Iraq, 1991," in *Special Operations Forces and Elusive Enemy Ground Targets: Lessons from Vietnam and the Persian Gulf War* (Santa Monica California: RAND Corporation, 2002), 29–44; and Stephan Frühling, "Managing Escalation: Missile Defence, Strategy and U.S. Alliances," *International Affairs* 92, no. 1 (January 2016): 85, http://doi.org/f76wjh.

21. Frühling, "Managing Escalation," 84.

22. Ballistic Missile Defense Review Report (2010), 12.

23. Herman Kahn, *On Thermonuclear War* (New Brunswick, ME: Transaction Publishers, 2007), 287.

24. Thomas Karako, *Looking East: European Air and Missile Defense after Warsaw* (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies), 14 July 2016.

25. Peppi DeBiaso, "Proliferation, Missile Defense and the Conduct of Modern War," *Comparative Strategy* 25, no. 3 (2006): 163, http://doi.org/dxhns6.

26. Nuclear Posture Review Report (2010), iv; Ballistic Missile Defense Review Report (2010).

27. North Atlantic Treaty Organization, *Strategic Concept for the Defence of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization* (20 November 2010), 15.

28. Frühling, "Managing Escalation," 87.

29. Brad Roberts, "On the Strategic Value of Ballistic Missile Defense," *Institut Français des Relations Internationales Proliferation Papers*, no. 50 (June 2014): 23.

30. Joint Integrated Air and Missile Defense: Vision 2020, 3.

31. National Missile Defense Act of 1999, Public Law 106-38, 113 Stat. 205 (22 July 1999).

32. National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2017, *Conference Report to Accompany S.2943*, Sec. 1683, 114th Congress (2016), 1600-1601, http://docs.house.gov/billsthisweek /20161128/CRPT-114HRPT-S2943.pdf.

33. William E. Gortney, *Countering Air and Missile Threats* (Joint Publication 3-01, 23 March 2012) xviii.

34. James A. Winnefeld Jr., "Missile Defense and U.S. National Security" (speech, Center for Strategic and International Studies, Washington, DC, 19 May 2015).

35. Joint Integrated Air and Missile Defense: Vision 2020, 3.

36. Department of Defense, Nuclear Posture Review (2001): iii.

37. Thomas Karako, "A Space Sensor Layer for Missile Defense," *Space News, 15* August 2016, https://www.spacenewsmag.com/commentary/a-space-sensor-layer-for-missile-defense/.

38. Phillip Swarts, "Missile Defense Tracking Systems Need to Move to Orbit, Leaders Say," *Space News*, 15 December 2016, http://spacenews.com/missile-defense-tracking-systems-need -to-move-to-orbit-leaders-say/.

39. Thomas Karako, Keith B. Payne, Brad Roberts, Henry A. Obering III, and Kenneth Todorov, *Missile Defense and Defeat: Considerations for the New Policy Review* (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2017), 73–77.

40. Thomas Karako, Wes Rumbaugh, and Ian Williams, *The Missile Defense Agency and the Color of Money: Fewer Resources, More Responsibility, and a Growing Budget Squeeze* (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2016).

Disclaimer

The views and opinions expressed or implied in SSQ are those of the authors and are not officially sanctioned by any agency or department of the US government. We encourage you to send comments to: strategicstudiesquarterly@us.af.mil.